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January 14, 2025


	Honorable Governor Gavin Newsom
State of California 
1021 O Street, Suite 9000
Sacramento, CA 95814
(916) 445-2841
	Honorable President Alice Bushings Reynolds
California Public Utilities Commission
505 Van Ness Avenue
San Francisco, CA 94102
(415) 703-2782 (p)
(415) 703-1758 (f) 


	Honorable President pro Tempore Mike  McGuire  
1021 O Street, Suite 8518
Sacramento, CA 95814
(916) 651-4002
	Honorable Assembly Speaker Robert Rivas
State Capitol P.O. Box 942849
Sacramento, CA CA 94249-0029
(916) 319-2029 (p)
(916) 319-2129 (f) 



RE: Letter of Concern regarding the services of Pacific Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T California 

Dear Governor Gavin Newsom,  President Pro Tempore Mike McGuire, Assembly Speaker Rivas, and CPUC President Reynolds, 

I am writing to you on behalf of the Nevada County Board of Supervisors to express our deep concern regarding the lack of services and continued constituent-reported deceptive practices of Pacific Bell Telephone Company, d/b/a AT&T California (AT&T), in Nevada County and rural areas of California. We highly anticipate that AT&T will work to support legislative and/or regulatory action aimed at curbing their responsibilities as a designated Carrier of Last Resort (COLR) and Eligible Telecommunications Carrier (ETC) designation this coming legislative session. We strongly urge you to take action necessary to protect rural Californians from the loss or weakening of telecommunication systems that are badly needed, despite their imperfections and costly upkeep, to ensure our residents remain able to communicate in times of emergencies or crisis, like wildfire and deadly winter storms that leave people without power for weeks.

As the current COLR in Nevada County, AT&T is required to provide “Plain Old Telephone Services” (referred to as “POTS”) to all businesses and residents with minimum requirements that does not extend to new technologies such as cell or Voice Over Internet Protocol (VoIP). Yet our office continues to receive complaints from multiple constituents on an ongoing basis reporting violations or deceptive practices that lead to the loss of coverage for residents. Most recently, our office received a complaint that was eventually resolved, but concerning, nonetheless. The constituent reported that an accidental lapse of an expired credit card led AT&T to discontinue POTS service to their place of residence despite it being served for the last 20-25 years. Within a day of identifying the issue, the constituent explained that an AT&T representative explained that he was no longer eligible to resume his service. The constituent was rightfully terrified that he now was no longer able to gain dependable coverage and was only eligible for spotty, unreliable wireless service that cannot be trusted in an emergency like a wildfire. Once the compliant was logged, we elevated the issue directly to our government liaison who worked to assist the customer to regain access only after our office got involved. However, these types of complaints are not unusual, and we fear there are many that go unreported.

We also receive regular reports from constituents being told they are not eligible for land-line service in their area from marketing sales representatives not trained or aware of their responsibility to Nevada County residents as the county’s COLR. These types of miscommunications have ongoing and longstanding impacts on our ability as the County to communicate and safely evacuate residents during times of crisis such as wildfires or major winter emergencies that can at times cause power outages for weeks. 

We wholly anticipate AT&T will work in the upcoming legislative session to sponsor legislation or advocate for the release or loosening of its regulatory obligations as the county’s COLR. Therefore, we urge your leadership to refrain from destabilizing the basic safeguard of this critical utility for rural Californians until a truly dependable alternative is tested, verified, and available for purchase on the market that is affordable for rural middle- and lower-income Californians. Much of Nevada County’s areas have been impacted or are at high risk for catastrophic wildfires. During emergencies, customers and first responders need reliable access. VoIP phones are reliant upon internet connection which, during power outages or Public Safety Power Shutoffs (PSPS) events, make reliable communication impossible – placing community lives at risk, as well as first responders. 

Of further concern, as the insurance crisis continues to grow in California, with the recent U.S. Senate Budget Committee report, Next to Fall: The Climate-Driven Insurance Crisis is Here – And Getting Worse, Nevada County’s economic stability already stands at jeopardy with a reported 2.3% calculated non-renewal rate, far above the state’s average of 0.94%. This combined with the stability of local residents’ telecommunication being placed in jeopardy, not only undermines the public safety of our local residents, but also places their economic prosperity at risk. 

Most of the county, excluding United States Forest Service (USFS) and other public lands, would be at risk of little or no service, should AT&T be released of its COLR obligations, leaving thousands without any alternative to POTS telecommunication. This past year, AT&T outlined to the public that 7% of households served in California currently use antiquated copper-based technology and that their effort is a request simply to upgrade customers to modern services. While we acknowledge the need and importance of updating POTS to newer technology, it should only be done as reliable and affordable technology is already in place to ensure no one is left behind, especially those most vulnerable and rural residents where POTS is the only available option for emergency communication. 

The claim that only 7% of households in California currently use antiquated copper-based technology is misleading. Rural areas like Nevada County that are highly dependent on POTS for basic communication often have topography and economies of scale that prohibit profitable return on investment (ROI) for Internet Service Providers (ISPs) and have resulted in little or no broadband service for VoIP or wireless technologies. In a recent Need for Speed Survey administered by Nevada County, we found that out of 4,400 respondents, the 757 AT&T customers receiving internet reported speeds of <10 Mbps.

It is critical to Nevada County that our residents and communities can retain reliable communication services such as POTS and the protected services by law from AT&T as our designated COLR. Any legislative changes or regulatory relief should not be granted without securing widespread alternatives with uniform technology neutral minimum service quality standards. Therefore, we strongly urge your strong support on this issue for rural Californians who often feel forgotten in Sacramento to ensure both their safety and the economic opportunity promised to them by the California Dream. Please oppose upcoming efforts to deregulate or legislatively dismantle the protections necessary for California dependent on COLR services where a lack of economies of scale are used to justify and jeopardize telecommunication access to all Californians. Of course, if you have any questions, please do not hesitate to contact my Chief of Staff at Jeffrey.Thorsby@nevadacountyca.gov.  
 
Sincerely, 


Chair
Board of Supervisors
County of Nevada 


CC: 
Assembly Member Heather Hadwick
Senator Megan Dahle 
U.S. Congressman Kevin Kiley 
Tracy Rhine, Rural County Representatives of California
Jacqueline Wong-Hernandez, California Representatives of California
Karen Lange, Shaw, Yoder, Antwih, Schmelzer and Lange 
950 Maidu Avenue, Suite 200, PO Box 599002, Nevada City, CA  95959-7902
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